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“It’s important to be aware, from a health care perspective, that you live in a global world. Be aware of  

inequalities and think about how you, as an individual, can help solve those inequalities. This is an 

experience I would recommend to any health care provider.” 

- Carlota Clemente de la Torre, MSc
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An Evolving Method of  Training

HVO Wyss Scholars | Nursing Anesthesia in Laos 
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Letter from the Executive Director

Dear friends, 

In an era where we are all accustomed to instant gratification—where 
smartphones, apps, streaming services, and overnight deliveries give us 
everything at our fingertips—it’s easy to forget that some things still 
require time, effort, and dedication. 

Two years ago, a team of  volunteers partnered with colleagues in Hue, 
Vietnam, to organize the country’s first-ever conference on neonatal 
dermatology. The conference attracted 1,200 healthcare professionals 
who took their newfound knowledge back to their respective 
institutions. However, the true impact of  this event is only now 

becoming evident, two years later. 

Dr. Mai Ba Hoang Anh, HVO’s on-site coordinator for the dermatology project in Hue, recently 
shared how this initial conference sparked interest nationwide. It generated further conferences 
and raised awareness about neonatal dermatology, a sub-specialty that had previously received little 
attention. As awareness grows, so too does the possibility for better and more systematic training in 
this vital area of  healthcare. Real change is unfolding—and more is on the horizon. 

In this newsletter, you will read about two volunteers who, after their initial visits, decided to set up 
ongoing virtual training with colleagues in Vietnam and Cambodia. They recognized that achieving 
their goals for change would take more than their short assignment. While progress may seem slow, 
their continued collaboration is laying the groundwork for systemic improvements that have the 
potential to transform healthcare for generations. 

At HVO, we believe that investing in education is not a quick fix—it’s a lasting one. And it’s an 
investment that we know is worth the time. 

Sincerely,

April
April Pinner, MSPH, RD

Executive Director
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From Virtual to In-Person: Health Volunteers Overseas’ 
Evolving Model for Global Health Impact 

Feature Story

Since the COVID-19 shutdowns, Health Volunteers Overseas 
has found a productive balance in a new model of  education 
that blends in-person and online training suited to the needs of  
sites and volunteers. Ms. Winnie Cheng, BSc, ACPR and Ms. 
Carlota Clemente de la Torre, MSc and their partners found the 
blend effective this year as they worked on our oncology and 
hematology projects in Vietnam and Cambodia.  

Ms. Cheng, an oncology pharmacist, has been working with the 
pharmacy team at the National Cancer Hospital (K Hospital) 
in Hanoi, Vietnam. The four clinical pharmacists and the 
department head from the affiliated university met with Ms. 
Cheng online for several months leading up to her visit, getting 
to know each other, discussing primary needs, engaging in case 
discussions, and planning her time on site.  

During her two weeks at K Hospital, Ms. Cheng focused on training pharmacists on a comprehensive, 
clinical approach to practice. “There is no residency training program to prepare pharmacists for 
clinical practice,” Ms. Cheng explained. “Their master’s program is research focused.” Because of  this, 
pharmacists have more knowledge than practical experience. “We worked through problems together, 
and we talked about developing that process so they feel more comfortable on their own. I think it’s 
important to have this kind of  training because every patient is different, but, when you have this 
process, it helps you make recommendations.”  

In addition to working with the pharmacists, Ms. Cheng also presented a lecture to the entire oncology 
team. In turn, the team showed her how they run their clinic and shared numerous cases for discussion. 
“It was a great experience, seeing what it’s like there and what barriers they face,” said Ms. Cheng. 
“There are only four pharmacists caring for 500 patients a day.” She pointed out that as much as she is a 
volunteer, her busy Vietnamese colleagues were also volunteering their time to learn.  

They continue to volunteer their time teaching and learning, even though Ms. Cheng has returned home. 
They try to meet every month to discuss unique cases and share lectures. When they are unable to meet, 
the pharmacists email Ms. Cheng for advice. While progress can feel slow at times, Ms. Cheng is not 
deterred. “I think it will take more time,” she says. “Sometimes progress can be slow. A lot of  the cases 
we’ve gone through with the oncologists, and I can tell they appreciated my opinions. I can also tell this 
is showing them what pharmacists are capable of.”  

In addition to the impact she sees her work having on her partners, she also sees the impact her time 
as a volunteer has had on her. “I do some teaching here, and I think it has really helped me continue to 
develop those teaching skills but for a different audience, a more varied audience. Here, I mostly teach 
residents and small groups. But there, I connected with an entire multi-disciplinary team, and we worked 
together.” She suggests prospective volunteers “go with an open mind, a curious mind,” and reminds 

Photo courtesy of  Winnie Cheng

Continued on page 4
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others to be conscious of  the privileges they have 
when practicing in an environment with access to 
more resources. 

Thinking about the importance of  the 
combination of  in-person and virtual connections, 
Ms. Cheng reflects, “If  I hadn’t gone on site, I 
can imagine how much slower progress would 
have been. Going there was a lot about building 
connections. It was helpful to me to understand 

what the role of  a pharmacist there is and what type of  learning it was appropriate for us to focus on.” 
Leading up to the visit with virtual meetings, though, allowed Ms. Cheng and colleagues to maximize 
her in-person time through planning, and following up has allowed them to continue making progress 
beyond what they were able to accomplish in a two-week visit.  

Ms. Cheng is also involved with HVO’s palliative care project in Thimphu, Bhutan, and she hopes to 
continue making in-person visits to project sites to enhance their work together.  

Ms. Carlota Clemente de la Torre, a nurse who specializes in hematology and oncology, has been having 
a similar experience with HVO’s hematology project in Cambodia at Calmette Hospital in Phnom Penh. 
She and the project directors determined that the nurses could benefit from learning from Ms. Clemente 
how nurses in the United Kingdom (where she lives and practices) experience specialized training and 
clinical practice in hematology and oncology. They began by setting up a day of  online training. “I 
explained the unique training you need before you give chemotherapy and the educational framework 
necessary,” she says. “You need education before you give chemo and you need teaching and training to 
become competent.” The day showed officials at Calmette that they need to provide their nurses with 
training for them to give chemotherapy safely to patients.  

Ms. Clemente spent a productive year meeting online with Cambodian nurses before visiting in person. 
Inspired by the relationship she was building with the nurses at Calmette, the project director suggested 
she also reach out to nurses at Angkor Hospital for Children (AHC) in Siem Reap, Cambodia. One of  
these nurses received a scholarship to visit the UK where she was able to meet with Ms. Clemente.  

“It’s been more than just teaching,” Ms. Clemente says of  her online activities. “You start building the 
relationship so that you’re not just a stranger going to their hospital. You’ve already been discussing 
issues and planning the visit. It was incredibly useful to do the teaching online first, determine what 
the issues are, and find out how we can work together.” When she finally arrived in Phnom Penh in 
2024, she and her colleagues were ready to get to work. Their time focused on safe handling of  toxic 
medications, administration of  anti-cancer therapies, and PPE. The first four days of  the visit gave Ms. 
Clemente an idea of  how much the nurses were being exposed to chemotherapy drugs. After this initial 
assessment, she worked with doctors and the head of  the nurses to organize training on safe handling, 
chemotherapy administration, and line care. A particularly important outcome of  their work together 
was the development of  protocols for safe handling of  chemotherapy that they can use in daily practice. 

Feature Story

Photo courtesy of  Winnie Cheng
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Ms. Clemente may have returned to the UK, but she does not consider her work done. “It’s difficult 
to achieve things in two weeks,” she says. “Change is progressive. Keeping up the relationships online 
can help you see how things are progressing and evolving. Two weeks is too short to see outcomes 
happening, but it gave us an idea of  how we can improve.” One of  the ways she and the nursing teams 
at Calmette and AHC are working towards improvement is by establishing a journal club. Ms. Clemente 
sees it as a safe space for nurses to have time once a month to discuss oncology topics.  

While she is not sure when exactly she can return to 
Cambodia herself, Ms. Clemente is prepared to talk 
to future volunteers so they can continue the work 
smoothly. She has personally found the work very 
rewarding: “For me, it was incredible. I learned a lot. 
It’s about adapting your knowledge and respecting 
another culture, taking into account the resources they 
have and how you can do your best with what you 
have. It’s important to be aware, from a health care 
perspective, that you live in a global world. Be aware 
of  inequalities and think about how you, as an individual, 
can help solve those inequalities. This is an experience I would recommend to any health care provider.” 

One of  the things that makes HVO special is our community and their desire and willingness to build 
lasting relationships. These relationships are what drive long-term change. Here are a few thoughts from 
colleagues Ms. Cheng and Ms. Clemente developed relationships with over the course of  their work with 
HVO: 

Feature Story

Photo courtesy of  Carlota Clemente de la Torre
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The National League for Nursing has awarded Dr. Marie O’Toole 
their Lillian Wald Humanitarian Award for her dedication to 

nursing education. Her work pursuing sustainable initiatives and her 

encouragement of  others to get involved in humanitarian projects have 
led her to stand out among her peers.  

Dr. O’Toole has been volunteering with HVO since the early 1990s 
and has completed fourteen assignments with the nursing project in 
Vietnam. She served on the nursing steering committee for eight years, 

with four of  those years as the committee’s first chair. She received the 
HVO President’s Call to Service Award in 2006 for her commitment to our mission. She says, “HVO 
set me on the path of  knowing the importance of  sustainability for any initiative, and for this (and many 

other lessons) I am eternally grateful.” 

Dr. O’Toole is the Senior Associate Dean at the Rutgers School of  Nursing – Camden.  

Dr. Marie O’Toole Receives Lillian Wald Humanitarian Award

News and Events

Dr. Richard Henker has been visiting Lao Friends Hospital 

for Children (LFHC) since 2015, often accompanied by nurse 

anesthesia students from the University of  Pittsburgh. During his 

trip this summer, he collaborated with local partners to conduct 

a successful workshop focused on regional anesthesia for eleven 

Lao anesthesiology residents. Following this workshop, Kuelee 

Lao, a nurse anesthetist at LFHC and an HVO Warfield Scholar, 
traveled with Dr. Henker to the AANA conference in San Diego 

to present his research poster. They then proceeded to the 

University of  Pittsburgh, where Kuelee had the opportunity to 

observe anesthesia practice in the U.S.

Photo courtesy of  Marie O’Toole

A Nursing Anesthesia Journey 

Photos courtesy of Rick Henker

For the full story, scan the 

QR code to watch a video 

or visit www.hvousa.org
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In Memorium

 Richard Kemme, MD

Dr. Richard Joseph Kemme passed away earlier this year at the age of  94. 
Dr. Kemme has been part of  the HVO community since 1981, when we 
were still Orthopaedics Overseas. During his many decades of  dedication 

to advancing global health, Dr. Kemme served as the director of  the 

orthopaedic project in Malawi for many years, traveling there frequently to 
teach and train colleagues and strengthen the project. HVO recognized him 
for his extraordinary service with the HVO Volunteer of  the Year award in 

1999 and the President’s Call to Service award in 2006.  

Dr. Kemme received degrees from Regis University and the St. Louis 

University School of  Medicine. He completed his residency in orthopaedic 

surgery at St. Louis University before joining the Greely Medical Clinic in 
Colorado as their first specialist in orthopaedic surgery.  

 Larry Wolfe

HVO was saddened to hear that former staff  member Larry S. 

Wolfe passed away in the Philippines on April 21, 2024 at the 

age of  72. Larry served as project director for HVO’s USAID-
funded rehabilitation project in Vietnam from 1998 – 2006. 
Based in Hanoi, he was instrumental in steering the project 
through various stages, setting up the Disability Forum, and, 

ultimately, transitioning it into a local NGO called IDEA 

(Inclusive Development Action). His quiet, calm demeanor in 

the newly opened Vietnam proved to be an extremely effective 

management style in negotiating between the Vietnamese and 

US government representatives.  

Larry served as a Peace Corps volunteer in Malaysia. He was an early proponent of  keeping files, books, 
and music on his computer. He was an avid swimmer and was happiest when he was at the beach.  

He received his master’s degree from the Thunderbird School of  Global Management and was a firm 
believer in the power of  international development. Not only did he devote his career to such work, he 

was also a committed, generous donor to HVO. 

HVO is grateful for the opportunity to have known and worked closely with Larry. He will be dearly 

remembered for his dedication, his quiet leadership, and his strong presence.  
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SPONSORS

A planned gift ensures that HVO will be able 
to continue to make important educational 

strides in the improvement of  health care in 
resource-scarce countries.

When you write or review your will, please consider leaving HVO 
a charitable bequest as an investment in HVO’s future. To discuss 
making a bequest in your will or other charitable aspects of  your 

estate planning, please contact Danielle Stonehirsch at d.stonehirsch@hvousa.org. 

If  you have already made a charitable bequest, please let us know. We would like the opportunity to 
express our gratitude and will honor all requests to remain anonymous.

Thank you to the following people who have made this commitment:

Anonymous (7) 
Charles & Sandy Blitzer 
Richard Coughlin, MD, MSc 
Jay Cox, MD  
Nancy Cox 
Kim Dunleavy, PhD, PT, 
OCS 

Denise & Dennis English 
Germaine Fritz, DO 
Dr. & Mrs. David Frost 

Leslie Glickman, PT, PhD, 
MEd, MGA 

Elaine Goodall, PT, Med  
Linda & John James 
Nancy Kelly & Michael Hagan 
Drs. Elizabeth & Gopal 
Krishnan 

Stephanie & Chris Murphy 
Celia Pechak, PT, PhD, MPH 
James Pembroke 

Alfred Scherzer, MD, MS, 
EdD 

Carla Smith, MD, PhD 
Steven Stoddard, MD 
The Estate of  Karen Pitts 
Stubenvoll   

Special Thanks

American Academy of  Dermatology · American Association of  Colleges of  Nursing 

American Association of  Nurse Anesthesiology · American Association of  Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons 

American College of  Obstetricians & Gynecologists · American College of  Physicians 

American Dental Association · American Foundation for Surgery of  the Hand 

American Physical Therapy Association · American Society of  Clinical Oncology 

American Society of  Hematology · British Society for Haematology 

Albert & Elaine Borchard Foundation

Nolan Family Charitable Foundation

Renaissance Charitable

Wyss Medical Foundation

CORPORATE AND 
ORGANIZATIONAL PARTNERS FOUNDATIONS

Global Impact 

Pediatric Orthopaedic Society of  
North America 

Society for Pediatric Dermatology
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